At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 5th day of October, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor



        
        George A. Woolsey, Councilman 




        Derek N. Benedict, Councilman        

                                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                
        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman    
Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                
        James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                
        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                            Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:02 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

            The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Jeanne Patterson, Deputy Town Clerk and Registrar for the Town of Newburgh, led the pledge to the flag. 

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


Add On # 11
ENGINEERING: Bid Award for UST Improvement Project
4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS

There were no comments on the agenda.

5.
PROCLAMATION: Orange County Fireman of the Year
Supervisor Booth welcomed everyone present at the meeting and said this is a special night. Jimmy Leghorn has been a Fireman with the Cronomer Valley Fire Department for more than 30 years. He joined with his brother Michael and they both follow a strong family tradition set forth by his father George and mother Barbara. They are life time members of the Cronomer Valley Fire Department and Ladies Auxiliary.
Jim advanced from Lieutenant to Chief through the ranks of the Fire Department. He later moved into the role of Commissioner. His dedication to the fire department, fire district and the community is unquestioned. He had the pleasure of serving as a line officer with Jim and he always gives 110% to any task he takes on. 
Tonight’s presentation is in response to an act of heroism that the Orange County Volunteer Firemen’s Association acknowledged and confirmed in naming James Leghorn Orange County Firefighter of the year.  
On a cold and windy night in January of 2008, Assistant Chief Jim Leghorn responded to a mutual aid call from Plattekill Fire Department. Upon arriving on the scene of a house fire he observed that flames were coming through the roof and rose above the treetops. He was then informed there was an occupant still believed to be inside. 

Assistant Chief Leghorn and Plattekill Lieutenant Jason Meyers made thier way to the back of the residence and found a way into the basement area. They found a below grade doorway and heard 14 year old Destiny Lebron choking from the smoke from behind a locked, bolted and nailed door. Lt. Meyers broke down the door using his body. He and Assistant Chief Leghorn located Miss Lebron and 
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guided her to safety. The Lebron’s family home was destroyed that night, but their most precious procession was saved. 

At this time Councilwoman Greene presented Jimmy Leghorn with a proclamation. (See Attached) 


Jimmy Leghorn came forward and said whenever a fireman receives an award it is for all the firefighters. He said it is a good day for the fire service and for everyone to thank fire volunteers they know. There are seven fire departments that protect the Town of Newburgh. He thanked everyone for this award. 

6.
SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING FOR 2010 GENERAL AND HIGHWAY FUND BUDGETS: Suggested Date and Time: November 2, 2009 at 7:00 p.m.   

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution calling Public Hearing on Preliminary 2010 Town of Newburgh Budget for November 2, 2009 at 7 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

7. SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING FOR SENIOR CITIZENS AND PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES AND LIMITED INCOME:

Suggested Date and Time: October 19, 2009 at 7:15 p.m.

Michael J. Fogarty, FIAO Assessor for the Town of Newburgh read his memo. (see attached)


Supervisor Booth said this legislation will not be passed until the Reorganization Meeting of 2010.


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of Town Board Introduction Local Law Amending Sections 166-5 and 166-19 of Chapter 166 Entitled “Taxation” of the Municipal Code of the Town of Newburgh: Exemptions for Persons 65 Years and Over and for Persons with a Disability and Providing for Public Notice and Public Hearing on October 19, 2009 at 7:15 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

8.
AUTHORIZE BID PACKAGE for Refuse and Recyclables Collection

Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town Newburgh, said the Town’s Garbage and Recyclable Collection agreement expires this year. The bid package being presented tonight provides for alternative bids for pick-up services extended over a two year period commencing January 1, 2010 and ending December 31, 2011 and a three year period commencing January 1, 2010 and ending December 31, 2012. The Board shall have the right, at its election, to award the contract for one, two or three years. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to authorize the bid package for the Refuse and Recyclables Collection, with a bid opening date of  November 12, 2009 at 2:00 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

9.
EXTEND ACTIVE DUTY STATUS FOR Police Officer Elcain Torres

Supervisor Booth said the Police Department has received a letter from Thomas McEntee, LTC, NYANG Commander, 137 Airlift Squadron stating Master Sergeant Police Officer Elcain Torres activation orders have been extended until 31 March 2010 in support of Operation Enduring Freedom and Operation Iraqi 
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Freedom. Supervisor Booth said the original request was through September 30, 2009.


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to extend pay and benefits for Police Officer Elcain Torees until the new extended date of March 31, 2010. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

10.
HIGHWAY: Approve Leaf and Brush Pick-up for Fall 2009
 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated October 1, 2009, submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to publish the 2009 fall pick-up schedule. Pick-up will be for the week of November 16th – November 19th and November 20, 2009. (see attached) The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.


DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio said he will post this item on the Town’s web site.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

11. 
(Add On) ENGINEERING: Bid Award for UST Improvement Project
Mr. James Osborne, Town Engineer, said bids were open September2, 2009 for the Town of Newburgh UST Improvement Project. Six bids were received and based on the projects engineer’s review of the apparent low bidder’s qualifications they are recommending award of the base contract to Aaron Environmental, LLC for a base bid amount of $255,250.00. They are not recommending that the Town include any of the alternate add on bid items. It is their opinion that those bid prices are high and unbalanced. They are recommending that the rehab of the waste oil tank be put out for a re-bid. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to award the bid for Town of Newburgh: UST Improvement project to Aaron Environmental, LLC located at 189 Atwater Street, Plantsville, CT for the base bid amount of $255,250.00. The motion was seconded Councilman Piaquadio.(see attached)

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS


There were no announcements
13.
PUBLIC COMMENTS


Bill Corbin, Fleetwood Drive, questioned Supervisor Booth’s promise with the execution of zoning in the Town. He asked if the Town had any grants for traffic control and if so what the amounts are. Mr. Corbin then asked if the Town has any volunteer advisory boards. He has concerns with the increasing traffic in the Town of Newburgh. It is his opinion that the building permit issued to 1 Fleetwood Drive should be invalid. 

Supervisor Booth said the Town is abiding by the 2005 Master Plan. He said he would have to look up the amount granted specifically for traffic but the Town has received approximately 2.4 million dollars in his administration. The Recreation Advisory Board is a volunteer board. Supervisor Booth said traffic issues are handled by the Traffic Committee, which is made up of residents of the Town, the Police Chief, a member of the Town Board, the Town Engineer and the Highway Superintendent.  
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Rick Barley, Wenmar Drive, asked if the paper work has been submitted for the dedication of Wenmar Drive. He asked who is responsible for the maintenance of the road at this time and who is responsible if someone suffered an injury on the road. 

Mr. Osborne said he and the Highway Superintendent have talked to the developer about bring the road up to Town certification. They are satisfied with the work and the next step is the submittal of the legal documents required for the dedication, but he is not aware of any documents being submitted at this time.  


Mark Taylor said if the road is titled to the developer than it would be the developer’s responsibility maintenance and he would be liable. 


Joseph Roy, Hill Street, said that after nine years the code violations at 9 Hill Street are in the court system thanks to Safety Officer Tom Dubetsky. He has concerns that Code Compliance is under staffed for their work load He stated that in October of 2004 there was a ten year reconstruction plan for the highways in the Town. He asked the percentage of roads that have been completed at this time under this plan. In 1995 there was a survey done, for the Police Department, for manning levels, which was met in 2002. At a meeting in October of 2004 the Town Board a recommended a new study for manning levels. He asked if this study was ever done and what are the recommended levels for 2009 & 2010.  

Supervisor Booth said the original plan was set by Councilman Woolsey, Councilman Benedict and himself. The plan is behind schedule due to the increased cost for blacktop. The Town is continuing with the plan to have all of the Town roads rebuilt and to install drainage were ever it is needed. 

Chief John Mahoney said the State Division of Criminal Justice in Albany will provide a survey upon request and make recommendations. 


Joseph Roy asked if the Town was at the 2002 or 2004 level after the layoffs. He is opposed to Highway workers working in trenches that are not shored and he is concerned for their safety. He also has concerns with the quality of the Town’s drinking water and asked what action the Town is going to take.  


Supervisor Booth said the level in 2002 was 48 full time Police Officers and the present level is 54. He said the Town is in the design stage for a permanent solution.


Mr. Osborne said the drinking water notice that is going out is one that states that the Town does not meet treatment requirements. He said that in 2005 and 2006 the Town exceeded the levels for a disinfectant by product caused from chlorinating the water. As a result of those water quality violations the Department of Health rescinded the Town’s filtration avoidance and ordered the Town to build a filter plant on the Delaware Aqueduct Tap. The Town submitted a time line that was accepted by the Department of Health and which the Town is operating under. The levels are now below the acceptable levels and the water coming from the Delaware meets all of the water quality standards. The reason the notice is still going out is the original notice allotted the Town eighteen months to complete the filtration plant, which the town could not meet. The Department of Health recognized it was unreasonable and that is why they accepted the Town’s proposal to start construction in 2011. 

Supervisor Booth said the Town is doing all that they can to insure safety for Town employees. 
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Jane Sottile, Waring Road, said that no matter what job you have in this country and you felt unsafe, it is your responsibility to say something. She said the intersection of Powder Mill Road and Route 52 is a dangerous intersection and asked if there were any plans for changing it.     

Supervisor Booth said that intersection is in the Marketplace Plan and the Town has asked the State to do studies because Route 52 is a State road.        

Stephen Krasner, Autumn Ridge Way, asked Supervisor Booth if this Town Board was proactive or reactive. He asked if the Town has always had safety standards on trenching and why trenching was not used on the holes that were shown in the newspapers. He said anytime an employee goes into a hole and the proper OSHEA requirements are not in place it creates a liability situation for the Town. He said there was a Safety Committee meeting after the articles were released to newspapers where cell phones were prohibited from work areas and asked for a copy of those minutes. 

Supervisor Booth said the Board is both proactive and reactive that is what makes it effective. The Town had safety regulations in place before the articles were released in the newspapers. He said each situation is different and the Town has qualified people who do tests to determine whether trenching is required to do a job. Supervisor Booth said the Safety Committee meeting was a regular scheduled meeting. Prohibiting cells was recommended when for employees who are driving vehicles and for work site areas. It is not a new subject.

Mr. Taylor said there are minutes for that meeting and they will be made available to the public. 


Mr. Krasner has concerns with the recent layoffs in the Highway Department and for their safety. He asked how much private roadway is going to be dedicated to the Town in the next couple of years. 


Supervisor Booth said in 2005 there were a total of 46 employees. There were 32 full time employees, 4 part time employees and ten seasonal employees. To date the Town has 33 full time employees. 


Darrell Benedict, Supervisor to the Highway Department, said there will be approximately four miles of private roads dedicated to the Town in 2009.


Mr. Krasner asked how the Town handles a situation where an employee was being picked on by management.


Supervisor Booth said there is a procedure that is followed.


Mr. Krasner asked how many vacancies are open on the Ethics Board and what the plans are to fill them. He also asked if the protocol that was presented by the Ethics Board for filling vacancies will be adopted. He is against the Town Board appointing an employee or filling a vacancy on the Ethics Board. 

Supervisor Booth said the employee vacancy will be the first to be filled. The vacancy was posted today, there is a ten day sign up period and the requests will be reviewed by the Town Board. He said the Board has not adopted the protocol for filling vacancies submitted by the Ethics Board. It is still under consideration. Supervisor Booth said in 2002 he and the Town Board appointed a seven member board. He put forth legislation that eliminated the Town Board from any interest or decision making on anything that is presented to the Ethics Board. 

Mr. Krasner asked how the liaisons work. 
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Supervisor Booth said the liaison is the go between the Supervisor, Department Head and employee. 


Mr. Krasner asked if the Town plans on having inmates as a source of cleaning.


Supervisor Booth said absolutely. This is a great service for the Town, It not only is a benefit to the inmates it is a great service for the Town. All of the inmates in the program are low level and will be paroled in a short period of time. 


Gary Kulisek, Ulster resident, he said he was one of the employees working on Chadwick Lake Trail when road scrapping were used. He asked if the testing of the scrapings had been made public.


Supervisor Booth said he has a letter from James Presutti, who was on the Recreation Advisory Board at the time of the incident and the Town’s arborist stating: “Dear Mr. Booth: After reading the letters to the newspapers in regard to this incident. I feel compelled to write this letter to you and the Town Board. I am a former member of the Recreation Advisory Board of the Town of Newburgh and a member of that Board at the time the subject of using old road sweepings as a cover for the trail at Chadwick Lake came up. I had some question as to the amount of salt that would be in sweepings and decided to test the soil. As a certified arborist, certified nursery landscaper professional and a commercial certified pesticide applicator. I do soil testing as part of my business and took it upon myself to test the soil. I used a soil away soil tester to check the levels in the sweepings and found the salt level to be acceptable. I did not feel any further testing to be necessary. The testing was done several years ago and if there were an excess level of salt in the sweeping the signs would have shown up long before now. 


Mr. Kulisek asked if the sweepings were tested before or after they were applied. He said he was in charge of scheduling safety class when he worked for the Town and asked when the last safety class was scheduled for the Highway Department. 


It was not indicated in the letter when the testing was done. 


Supervisor Booth asked the Highway Superintendent to give the dates of the safety classes to Mr. Kulisek.


Mr. Kulisek has concerns of the safety of the Highway Workers and working in ditches without trenching. 

Frank Galli, Willella Place, said he was a member of the Ethics Board for the last administration and at no time is the Town Board involved with a decision of the Ethics Board. 


James Manley, Leptondale  & former Town Board Member, said he worked with this Board and the former Board. He wanted to assure that this Board did not get involved with Ethics Board issues. The public has the right to go directly to the Ethics Board with complaints. He said the Town Code states that it takes five votes of the Town Board in order for a person to fill an Ethics Board vacancy. When he was on the Town Board they worked very hard to make sure that everyone was included on the Ethics Board. He suggested that people come to the Board with solutions and ideas rather point out what the Town Board is doing wrong. He said this Town Board takes the Town employees safety very seriously. He thanked the Town Board and asked them to continue to keep the peoples best interest at heart. 

PUBLIC TOWN BOARD MEETING     OCTOBER 5, 2009     PAGE 7

Ellenjane, Gonyea, Colden Park, said she submitted a resume to become a member of the Ethic’s Board and was told there was a unanimous vote necessary. It is her opinion that when a Board appoints they also control. She questions who the Town Board appointed as the employee representative to the Ethic’s Board because that person was also a member of a political party. Ms. Gonyea submitted an application for the Planning Board of Review vacancy. She was granted an interview, but was told by an outside sources that her appointment would not be in the best interest to the Planning Board of Review because she was a committee member. 


Supervisor Booth said it is his understanding that Ms. Gonyea withdrew her applications from the Ethics Board as well as the Planning Board. He said the only impact this Board has on the Ethics Board is the appointment of the Board Members. After that, all of the decisions are made by the Ethics Board. The Town Board does not influence them in any way. 


Ms. Gonyea thanked Supervisor Booth for allowing the public to speak without a time restriction. 


Ann Fisher, Balmville, said she has gained great respect for Police Chief Mahoney and the Police Department in the last two weeks. She said Councilman Piaquadio helped them to endure the personal attacks that they have recently experience by sharing the letter he received and read at the September 21st Town Board meeting. There was a dispute between her and her neighbor over their lilac and bitter sweet bushes that grew on the property line and were cut down. The Police Department acted in a kind, understanding and professional manor when they responded to the call they made to them. 

John Brady, Meadow Hill North, complemented the Board for allowing the public to speak without a time limit. He said the open forum is not allowed in all Cities and Towns. He is here tonight to address the traffic issue on Route 300 and the ramp for Interstate 84. He also has a concern with the drop off on Stewart Avenue. He said when Pilot gas station property was developed it made it very difficult to make a left off of Lakeside Road onto Route 17K and he suggested having a no turn on red when leaving Pilot. He also said he is retired from the City of Newburgh Police Force and he knows no one can force any employee into unsafe work conditions. 


Supervisor Booth said he will talk to the DOT and the State about his concerns. 

Michael Jordon, Pressler Road, said the light on Route 300 to merge onto the Thruway is very confusing but thinks painting the road name with the direction it goes on the roadway itself is a good idea. 


Roseanne Smith, Orange Lake & recent retiree of the Town of Newburgh, said she is one of the people who left a vacancy on the Ethics Board. Ms. Smith said she was very proud to serve the Town of Newburgh for 37 years. She said the Ethic Board is a viable professional group of members and they take their job seriously as she did. She served proudly and with ethics. If a situations with an employee ever came before the Board or there was a conflict of interest she would have happily removed herself from the decision making process. 
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Pat Williams, Meadow Hill, asked if the Town has a Recreation Advisory Board, and if so who is on the Board. She then asked who the Liaison was for the Recreation Department. 


Councilman Benedict said he is the Liaison to the Recreation Department and it has been awhile since there has been a meeting of the Advisor Board. He is not sure who is on the Board. 


Ms. Williams said she attended the August 27th Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting. She asked about the lawyer who attending the meeting who represented the Town Board in regards to Exeter Building Corporation. It was her opinion that the Town Board did not become involved in matters of the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

Mark Taylor said it was the Board’s decision that the Town’s Code Compliance Department’s position represented in the Exeter decision. 


Supervisor Booth said the representation needed due to past litigation with the developer of Exeter Development Corporation. 


Ms. Williams asked why the lawyer for the Zoning Board would not represent the Town. She asked if the zoning was changed for this particular project.  


Supervisor Booth said the Lawyer for the Zoning Board is there to represent decisions that are made for zoning not to represent a party. The zoning in that quadrant was changed from R-3 to R-1. 

Mr. Taylor said the issue arises from the Town’s rezoning of the western portion of the Town pursuant to the comprehensive plan to rezone one acre single family residential zoning in an R-1 zone. Exeter involves townhouse development. They secured the approval of a lot line change, which the court determined should be a sub-division. The reason the Town Board sent representation was to explain Code Compliances position. 


Ms. Williams said when Exeter took down the water towers they were suppose to continue the stone wall, instead they made a dirt berm on the right-a-way in Colden Park. She asked who in the Town keeps track of what a developer is suppose to do and whether it is done. She is opposed of the Town paying for work that is not done properly. 


Mr. Taylor said the Code Compliance Department enforces the Town’s Code. In certain matters the Town also has professional consultants. 

Mrs. Fisher, she said that when she and Mr. Fisher appeared before the Zoning Board they were not represented by the lawyer of the Zoning Board as is stated in the minutes. She would have liked the Zoning Board to show more support toward them. 


Grace Cardone, Zoning Board Chairman, said that at every meeting people are asked to address the Board not individuals.  


Mrs. Fisher said they were not shown any sympathy or support by the Zoning Boards part. When she went to the meeting she had pictures of the situation that is occurring next to her home. The Board did set forth some restrictions and she has concerns for the young children and their safety on the road. 


Bill Corbin is opposed to the building that was constructed next to his house. He went to the Zoning Board of Appeals and was dissatisfied with the Zoning Board process.  
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Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other comments. There were none. He thanked everyone for coming. 
14.       ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 9:17 p.m. by Councilman Benedict to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 9:17 p.m.

Submitted by

_____________________________                          _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk 


Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
            

